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For the Newsletter to be received by the first day of each month, Session has set the deadline 

for all submissions to be on or before the 15th of each month (via e-mail or diskette only). 
We extend a sincere welcome to everyone to join us for worship and any events you see listed in the newsletter. 

CHURCH LEADERSHIP & STAFF  

Moderator:  Rev. Feild  Russell 

Clerk of Session:  Susan Carter 
 

Class 2016 
Don Hilsmier -  Membership/Outreach 

Carolyn Jones  -  Congregational Care 

Rick Owen  -  Personnel 

Dorothy Pullease -  Stewardship/Finance 
 

Class 2017 

Tony Fortune -  Missions 

Cathy Richmond -  Preschool 

McNair Tornow -  Worship 

Carolyn West -  Fellowship & Nurture 
 

Class 2018 

Sara Brewer -  Membership/Outreach 

Jimmy Ennis -  Building  Grounds 

Emily Garrett -  Congregational Care 

Denise Powell -  Educational Leadership 
 

Clerk of the Works  - Larry Zimmer 
Permanent Funds Ministry -  Jim Swinkola 

Treasurer: Dr. Ronald L. McGowan 

Asst Treasurers: Allen Clark, Rob Clemmer, 

Jean Eells, Bruce Pendergast, Dorothy Pullease 
 

Church Staff 
Rev. Feild Russell,  Pastor 

Mobile: 757-846-1105 

Email: pastor@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 

Rev. Leslie Piper, Parish Associate 

belibrarylady@gmail.com    

Rev. Dr. Ed Donnell, Parish Associate 

edd@aggienetwork.com 

Rob Clemmer, Office Administrator 

rob@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   

Director of Music: Diane Rydell 

diane_bepc@outlook.com 

Admin. Assistant:  Dedy Traver  

dedy@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   

Housekeeping:  Margaret Trivette 

BEPC Preschool: A.C. Marriott, Director 

acmarriott@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 
 

Office Telephone: 828-898-5406 
 

SUNDAY WORSHIP SERIVCES 

8:30am Worship -  traditional  

              with Menôs Gospel Choir 

9:30 am Sunday School 

11:00 am Worship -  traditional  

 

 

In case you somehow missed it, BEPC has been talking financial stewardship 

through back-to-back campaigns this year. We are wrapping up the ñPark and 

Playò Capital Campaign this week, and launch into our 2017 budget campaign 

with the start of August. It almost seems oppressive at times, even to the 

leaders who are promoting all of it.  

 

I was granted a little perspective while leafing through some old stewardship 

materials I stumbled across in an old file. Another churchôs newsletter had 

printed a "Dear Abbyò letter from 1994 entitled ñIs the Church Costing Too 

Much?ò The author is unknown. 

 

While it is a bit dated, it seemed relevant to our vital congregation, and made 

me stop and think. I am glad to be part of a church that is so healthy. I share it 

as food for thought: 

 

"Last Sunday, another golfer sank the last putt on the 18th green and received a 

check for $50,000 for four rounds of golf, plus an automobile for himself and 

one for his wife. This week, the papers reported that a certain popular singer 

will receive $100,000 per week for her current singing engagement. Americans 

spend annually more on dog food than on church contributions. It is not 

unusual for an individual to pay more for his country club membership than he 

gives to the church. Is the church costing too much? 

 

ñLet me share an experience with you. On June 2, 1940, a little girl was born 

to us. She cost us money from the moment she was born. As she grew from 

babyhood to girlhood, she cost even more - her dresses and shoes were more 

expensive, and we had to have the doctor through all those childhood diseases. 

 

ñShe was even more expensive during her school and teen years. She needed 

long dresses to go to parties. When she went to college, we discovered , along 

with other parents, that all college expenses are not listed in the catalog. Then, 

after graduation, she fell in love and married. She was married in a church 

wedding; and that, too, cost a lot of money. 

 

ñThen, five months after her marriage, she suddenly sickened; and within a 

week she was dead. She hasnôt cost us a penny since the day we walked away 

from her grave. 

 

ñAs long as the church is alive she will cost money. And the more alive a 

church is, the more money she will cost. Only a dead church is no longer 

expensive." 

                                                                            - Feild 

                From the Pastoré. 



 

 

     Opportunities To Learn And Grow 

                                   Faith Seekersô Class 
 

About the Faith Seekersô Class:  Explore various issues, using music, video and conversation. 

                                                     Food:  Coffee and snacks provided (usually) 

                                      Money:  Receives an offering for good causes and needs 

                                         Time:  9:30 AM  
 

            The Faith Seekers August study will be the Psalms; as poetry, art, music. 

 
 

        Approved 

¶ Implementation of several recommendations by the Safety and Security Task Force, including 

the installation of blinds on certain windows in preschool and office. 

¶ renewal of the $95,000 Line of Credit with Highlands Union Bank for 1 year. 

¶ Larry Zimmer, Clerk of Works, as additional holder/user of a church credit card through 

Highland Union Bank 

¶ Membership transfer of Chappie and Debbie Petree from Highlands Presbyterian Church in Fayetteville, NC (to be 

welcomed during worship on August 14) 

¶ Palmer Clemmer, retired Lutheran minister and brother of Rob Clemmer, to preach on November 27 in Feildôs 

absence 

¶  Margaret Love as new community representative for the Preschool Board 

¶ Minor changes to the Preschool Bylaws 

Agreed 

¶ to host the October 9 (Sunday evening) Mayland Fellowship Gathering, with dinner, business meeting, and 

worship 

¶ to fore go an August Session meeting and hold the next stated Session meeting on September 8 instead of 

September 15. 

Set 

¶ Adjusted office hours for Rob Clemmer (see article) 

¶ Vacation and Quarterly Weekends for Feild  

¶ ñPark and Playò Capital Campaign Goal as $450,000 

                                                                           Calling All Shepherds! 
                                                      
We need you for our Shepherding program!! If you have never served as a  

shepherd for a month, you will find yourself receiving much more than you give. Couples, 

two friends, or new friends can serve. You will receive instructions on your responsibilities 

for the month. Sign-up sheets are in the hall outside the church office. For more information,  

please call Carolyn Jones at 828-733-6902 or Emily Garrett at 828-320-7577.   Thank you for your service! 

                          JulySession Review 

                                                                                        Prayer Shawl Ministry 
 

The prayer shawl ministry is alive and well.  Currently we have about 16 people actively involved and have  

delivered about 150 shawls since we began. We plan to continue meeting on the first and third Tuesday at 3:00 

in the Margaret Tate Parlor located on the second floor.  Please feel free to join us in this wonderful ministry to 

those who need the comfort of our Lord through the comfort of a shawl or lap robe. We welcome new folks with 

joy. If someone would like to contribute to this ministry in other ways we would appreciate gifts of yarn or 

 donations for expenses to create these gifts of love and  comfort. For more information call Cathy Richmond at 

898-9019. 

                                                                         Empty Bowls Luncheon  
 

Calling all cooks, helpers, and those with hearty appetites!  If youôve not been to this annual event to  

support the generous work of Feeding Avery Families, make this year your first! Mark your calendars for 

Saturday August 27, 11 am to 2 pm at Linville Land Harbor Recreation Center.  Those attending can 

choose a unique handmade pottery bowl and enjoy homemade soup, bread and dessert -  for whatever  

donation they wish to make - then savor the friendly ambience while learning about the daily struggle  

facing families in Avery County to put food on the table.  The ceramic bowl is yours to keep as a reminder 

that there are folks in our community who do, indeed, have empty bowls.   

 

There are many ways to support the Empty Bowls Luncheon:   

¶ If you love to share your cooking skills, please consider making a large batch of soup (any kind!), some homemade 

bread, or a yummy dessert. 

¶ Sign up for a shift to help the day of the luncheon (shifts are 10:30am-1:30pm or 1:30pm-4:30pm) 

¶ If you are a craftsperson or business owner, please consider making a donation to the Silent Auction.  Unique  

      hand-crafted items and gift certificates for restaurants, recreational outings, salons and other services are popular items. 

¶ Join us for lunch on the 27th, or make a donation directly to Feeding Avery Families. 
 

A silent auction will also be featured with art, pottery, accessories, gift cards and more. All money goes to Feeding Avery 

Families, an organization BEPC members support throughout the year. Please sign up on the sheet posted on the community 

bulletin board in the hall outside the office, or call/text Cathy Tolman at 704-608-2814 for more information or to sign up.    
                           Stewardship 2017 

                                           Being Good Stewards 
 

On Sunday, July 31st we kick off the 2017 Stewardship Campaign. We will close the  

campaign on Consecration Sunday, August 28th when we present our pledge cards at the two  

services. During the month of August we will be doing two things: 
 

¶   Discussing the  proposed 2017 Budget to show how it supports the mission of  

         Banner Elk Presbyterian Church  

¶ Examining what it means when we say BEING GOOD STEWARDS 

Revisit your favorite campsites and reunite with community as we celebrate the ministry and 

legacy of Holston Camp on August 12 and 13, 2016! You are cordially invited to attend a spe-

cial Friday evening event of food, drink and entertainment. You may wish to spend the night 

with us on campus, but make reservations soon because space is limited. On Saturday morning 

enjoy a 5K Run/Walking Tour through the Camp. Then settle back in your lawn chair to listen 

to a variety of talented musicians perform at the First Annual Wildcat Music Festival. Itôs a 

lineup that will be sure to please the entire family. Food and beverages will be available. Tell your friends by sharing this post 

with them.  
 

We hope to see you there. Call (844) 465-7866 for details and reservations. 

                            Holston Camp Reunion 
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 P.O.P. meets on Sunday, August 21, 5:30 -7:15 pm in the fellowship hall for supper and a 

Bible study on Mark 1. P.O.P meets for conversation and a meal with Ed Donnell and Cathy 

Richmond. As child care is provided by Jen Roark, please let Ed (edd@aggienetwork.com) 

know if youôll be attending.  All parents with preschoolers are invited to join the group.  
 

 

 

Parents have planned the following summer events for youth of the congregation. Please contact Ed 

Donnell for details and to let him know if your youth will be participating. Youth friends and visiting 

family youth are also invited to attend by letting the leaders know. YOUTH - Plans continue for sum-

mer youth events lead by parents. Coming is Tubing on the New River, date to be announced, and an 

end of summer picnic. Stay tuned for details. 
 

                                                                Mike & Joan Brown 
 

You may not remember them, but Mike and Joan Brown remembered you 

and the Banner Elk Presbyterian Church! 
 

Mike and Joan worshipped at our church during their summers as residents 

at the Elk River Club.  Mike became interested in the ministry at  

Grandfather Home for Children, becoming board chairman in 1998 after his 

retirement as Senior Vice President of Marketing for Loweôs Home  

Centers.   
 

The Browns so loved the ministry and mission commitment exhibited by 

our church that they wanted it to benefit from their estate plans.  Mike 

passed in March of 2014.  Joanôs death in early 2016 triggered a May letter from the Presbyterian Foundation.  The letter 

included a $32,145 check to the church, representing 20% of a Charitable Remainder Unitrust.  The session has entrusted the 

investment of this financial blessing to the Permanent Funds Ministry.   
 

I knew Mike and Joan well and called them friends.  We chatted after summer worship services and I got to know Mike and 

his values via his role with Grandfather Home.  He first talked to me about becoming the Sunday School teacher for one of 

the cottage groups attending the church.  His skills and experience expanded that role to that of a trustee and eventual board 

chairman for the Home.  During his last several years of service, he was chairman of Foundation for Children and encouraged 

the expansion of the homeôs endowment.    
 

Mike participated in planned giving training sessions sponsored by the Presbyterian Foundation.  After one such training, he 

told me he and Joan had included an estate planning provision for Grandfather Home and the Banner Elk Presbyterian 

Church.     
 

Mike knew that there would be future challenges and opportunities for both Grandfather Home and the church.  He wanted to 

support both during his lifetime as well as after he and Joan passed.  Mike took action.  He executed a trust with the  

Presbyterian Foundation and encouraged the other trustees for Grandfather Home to do likewise.   

                                                                                                                   - Jim Swinkola 

                  Blessings from The Browns 

                                 The Reverend Dr. Matt Brown 
                   

The Stewardship and Finance Committee, as part of its regular 2017 stewardship emphasis, is pleased 

to welcome the Reverend Dr. Matt Brown as guest preacher on August 14. Matt is the pastor of South 

Mecklenburg Presbyterian Church in Charlotte NC and the author of Parish, 

his first novel published last year.  A graduate of The University of Missouri 

and Union Presbyterian Seminary (and thus able to confirm that Feild actually 

did graduate), Matt has pastored churches in Hickory, Morganton, and Charlotte.  He is married to 

Donna and they have two sons, Noah and Seth. 

 

                                                Keller & Jackson Best 
 

Our church family enjoys being livened up by two special young guys, Keller and Jackson Best, 

whenever they are in town visiting their grandparents, McNair and Debi Tornow.  Their parents are 

Bill and Shawna Best. 
 

Both boys attend Saint Matthew Catholic School in Charlotte.  Jackson is a five-year-old rising kin-

dergartner.  He enjoys collecting Pokemon cards, drawing and playing Legos.  He also likes to play 

board games and often makes up his own games.   Jacksonôs favorite animals are pigs and the  

bat-eared fox.  His favorite sport is soccer,and he wants to be a professional soccer player when he 

grows up. 
 

Eight-year-old Keller will be in third grade when school starts.  He enjoys basketball, swimming, 

reading, playing piano, collecting Pokemon cards and building with Lego.  This summer he began 

fishing and now wants to learn to fly fish.  His favorite sports teams are the NC State Wolfpack,  

Carolina Panthers and Charlotte Hornets.   
 

Itôs hard to know who has the most fun when these boys visit on Beech Mountain - Keller and Jackson or their Poppy and 

Grammy.  But one thing is for sure; weôre happy that they are often in the high country and take an active part in BEPC  

whenever theyôre here. 

          - Claire Fortune 

                  Guest Preacher August 14th!                 

                          Youth Around the Church 

                            

                          Calling all Acolytes! 
  

Currently we are scheduling acolytes and children wishing to do this  

enriching service. Children, grandchildren and children of friends are all 

welcome.  Training and mentors are available if your child is unsure of 

what to do. It is a great way to enhance your birthday, anniversary or family 

visits during a church service.  For more information please contact Chris at 

crzimmercsn@gmail.com or 585-615-6551. 

                              
 

 

 

New members will be received on Sunday, August 14th. If you would like to make your relationship to 

BEPC more formal by becoming a member or affiliate member and August 14th is a good time to be 

welcomed, please speak to the pastor. 

                               New Members 
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                           Comfort Makers 

                                                      August Artist -  Gerald N. (Jerry) Olsen 

 
I was born in 1941 in Michigan and emigrated courtesy of my parents to  

Jackson, Mississippi at the age of 6 months.  I was raised in Jackson and  

attended the University of Mississippi (Ole Miss) in Oxford, MS.  I then  

attended the University of Mississippi School of Medicine in Jackson,  

graduating in 1967.  I did my residency and fellowship in Internal Medicine/

Pulmonary Medicine at the University of Florida in Gainesville.  I was in the 

Navy for two years.  I was on the faculty of the University of Florida for one 

year before entering hospital-based practice in Jacksonville Florida for 8 years.  

I then moved to Columbia andjoined the faculty of the University of South Carolina School of 

Medicine where I taught for 22 years retiring in 2003.  I originally painted during my senior year 

in med school, and my medical career became paramount.  I restarted painting in 2000 in prepa-

ration for retirement.  Iôve been assisted by excellent teaching from Campbell Frost and Barbara Timberman  I oscillate  

between living at Beech Mountain NC and Columbia, SC. I am currently a member of two art guilds: Trenholm Art Guild in 

Columbia and I served as Chairman of the Beech Mountain Art Guild Steering Committee from 2010-2013. I can most reliably 

be reached via E-mail:  gnolsen@earthlink.net or by phone 803-736-2587 in Columbia and 803-387-4514 at Beech Mountain. 

 

Meditation for Art in the Sanctuary Psalm 46:4  

ñThere is a river whose streams make glad the city of God, the holy place where the Most High dwells.  

                           Art in the Sanctuary 

                                                      PARK & PLAY 
                                                          $94,500 
 

We have all had the opportunity to view the engineering drawings, hear the Minute for Mission talks, 

attend one of the informational social gatherings, participate in a Forum, hear Feildôs sermon, and get 

responses to our questions and concerns. We should have all the information needed 

to make a decision, and we know as a Christian church it is important that we grow so 

that we are able to support the GOD given missions which are so vital in our area and 

throughout the world. Our PARK & PRAY project gives us the ability to grow and 

support our mission projects. Now is the time for each one of us to provide financial support by 

prayerfully completing a pledge card and returning it to the church by August 4th. The  $94,500 is what 

has already been pledged or given toward our $450,000.00 goal. 

                     Dedication to Chuck and Mary Dickinson 
 

The Comfort Makers proudly dedicate this monthôs quilt to Chuck and Mary Dickinson.  Chuck and 

Mary are part-time residents who volunteer full-time.  They also find time to spend a few winter 

months near their family in Germantown, Tennessee, where they have recently welcomed their first 

great-grandson.  Chuck and Mary currently serve on the ñPark and Playò Capital Fund Drive as  

Co-Chairmen and Chuck also chairs our 2016 Stewardship Campaign. Chuck is active in Feeding 

Avery Families.  Before retiring, he managed Pampers operations in Pennsylvania and  

California while working with Procter and Gamble.  Mary is quite involved in all aspects of the Church including Shepherding.  

By the way, she is an awesome cook.  As we can readily see, they are members who put their time and energy into making this 

community a much better place to live.  Thank you, Chuck and Mary, for your many contributions to Banner Elk Presbyterian 

Church. 

Property Development 

                 Happenings at The Book Exchange 

 
Come to the Book Exchange at the Historic Banner Elk School on  

Saturday, August 13 at 2:30 to enjoy an Author Talk with Bob 

Inman.  Novelist, screenwriter and playwright, Bob is a native of Elba, Alabama where he began his  

writing career in junior high school with his hometown weekly newspaper. He left a 31-year career in 

journalism and television in June, 1996 to devote full time to creative writing. He is the author of several 

novels, including Home Fires Burning, Dairy Queen Days, and his most recent book, 

The Governorôs Lady. He is also a playwright with several works of local interest.  Bob has written 

screenplays for six motion pictures for television, two of which have been ñHallmark Hall of Fameò  

presentations. His script for The Summer of Ben Tyler, a Hallmark production, won the Writersô Guild of 

America Award as the best original television screenplay of 1997. His other Hallmark feature was Home Fires Burning, a 

1989 adaptation of his novel. Please join us for this interesting discussion!  For more information, please call Donna Dicks at 

898-6667. 

 

 

Come to a book discussion on Tuesday, August 2 at 6:30pm at the Book Exchange.  The book we will be 

discussing is Code of the Forest by Jon Buchan.  Everyone is welcome to join us! 

                             Community Events 

                                                        American Red Cross Blood Drive  

                   

BEPC sponsors the American Red Cross Blood Drives several times a year.  The next one  will be held  

Thursday,  September 8th from 2:00-6:30pm in the King Fellowship Hall.  Sponsoring a blood drive is an  

important community responsibility and helps many people.  Please mark your calendars, and if you are able, 

please help the Red Cross reach their goal!  If you want to make an appointment you can go to 

www.redcrossblood.org and put in sponsor code: Lees-McRae or call Nurse Carl  

                        at 898-8862. 

                                          Move In Day for Lees McRae, Friday, August 12th 7:30 AM 
 

Banner Elk Presbyterian has historically welcomed new incoming freshmen to Banner Elk by  

providing snacks, water and muscle to help with set up. Once again, we are looking for participants 

 to welcome the students and help them move.  All it takes is a few hours of your time, to make a  

positive impression on these kids.  Please consider helping, it is a lot of fun and you will enjoy  

meeting the students.  There will be a sign-up sheet for you to indicate your area of assistance  

or you can call Kathy Ward at 305-393-3917.   We are the hands of Christ.  

                                     Emile Pandolfi in Concert 
 

Enjoy an evening of show tunes, movie music and classics with one of Americaôs 

most entertaining piano artists, Emile Pandolfi. Together with vocalist Dana  

Russell, Emileôs superb style, humor and warmth make this a concert not to be 

missed!  Tickets are available at Avery Chamber of Commerce, Banner Elk  

Chamber of Commerce and www.averycohfh.org/summer-event-2016.   

This is a fund raising event for Habitat for Humanity. 
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